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1.  Call to Order

The Chester Main Street Project Committee held its regular meeting on Tuesday, April 9, 2013, at the Chester Town Hall, 203 Middlesex Avenue, Chester, Connecticut.  Chairman Joplin called the meeting to order at 7:02 PM.

2.  Seating of Members

Committee members present were Michael Joplin, Al Bisacky, Steven Tiezzi, Chuck Mueller, Leslie Strauss, Charlene Janecek and John Divis.  First Selectman Meehan was also present.

Chairman Joplin noted this meeting is to decide whether or not to amend the Master Plan after hearing remarks from the public.  Then the Committee recommends the Master Plan to the Board of Selectmen for their vote.  After that discussion about how to phase this, where's the logic of the breakdown and where's the money coming from.

4.  Discuss Remarks from Public Presentations

Al Bisacky noted he thought the public presentations went well.  There were good questions and discussion.  He felt the suggestion of a sidewalk connection to Deep River should be considered.  Steven Tiezzi agreed.  Mr. Tiezzi noted if D.O.T. is going to do road work in that area it would be included and is consistent with other recommendations in the Master Plan.  

Leslie Strauss noted she thought the second presentation was excellent.  She thought the public was very impressed with the amount of work done and with the concept and overall feeling.  Mr. Bisacky agreed.  

Steven Tiezzi noted a month ago the Commission negotiated the bridge based upon a pre-agreed to agreement with Helene Johnson to support the proposal that was made.  Ms. Johnson did not support it.  Tiezzi noted he voted against it at that time because it was his feeling it should go into the corner of the building where it belongs.  Chairman Joplin noted he was highly disappointed in the property owner's change of mind.  The Commission has gone out of its way to interact and respond to her comments and concerns.  Joplin noted he and First Selectman Meehan met with Ms. Johnson and discussed a very specific item and she back pedaled.  

Al Bisacky noted that building has been an historic building for 100 years and it should be left alone.  To gain a few square feet would be a disservice to the building and the bridge.   He has maintained right from the start that should start at the point of the building 6 or 8" from the light post.  

Steven Tiezzi noted that building has evolved over the years.  The proposal was to make that building part of Main Street.  Right now it is disjointed from Main Street because of the shape of it.  Mr. Bisacky noted he didn't think the building was so disconnected from downtown or any other way.

Chuck Mueller noted he may not agree with Sarah Jansen's ongoing dialogue, but she has been utterly consistent.

Leslie Strauss noted Bill DeJonge is the owner of that space and has been on board with this Commission from day one.  She agreed there is a disconnect right now.  That is not the Committee's concern, but the Committee has to have a consensus going forward.

Al Bisacky noted the Committee voted on this and should stand behind its vote.

Leslie Strauss reiterated everyone on the Committee should be in favor of what is decided.

There was discussion about bring the bridge back to the building as suggested in the original plan.  Mr. Bisacky noted that was not what was voted on 2 – 3 meetings ago.  


Charlene Janecek asked what happens with the lamp posts.  Chairman Joplin noted they will be moved.  Janecek noted she liked both ideas but bringing it back to the building would open it up and she saw nothing wrong with going to the end of the building.  

John Divis asked where the State owns to.  Steven Tiezzi noted any part of the bridge over the water belongs to Mr. DeJonge.  D.O.T. will have to go on Helene Johnson's property.  

Leslie Strauss noted there wouldn't be a taking on Sarah Jansen's side but there will be on the Johnson side.  Mr. Bisacky noted they cannot build a structure on an easement.  It must be on real property.  Wingwalls and retaining walls can be within the right of way.  Tiezzi noted there will be a partial taking on the Johnson property.  Bisacky noted the piece that juts out.  That portion of the building will be demolished and a closure wall put in the basement.

Chairman Joplin noted on the basis of Brian Kent's design expertise, it should be a right angle and not an acute angle.

John Divis noted he agreed with Al Bisacky.

Chairman Joplin noted he would change it on the advice of Brian Kent to a right angle because it a better design.  The Committee went to an acute angle because of what Helene Johnson wanted.  He wanted to make it clear they were not going back to a right angle because Johnson broke her agreement.  Joplin further noted he was against bringing this railing to the corner of the Johnson building because she failed to honor her agreement.  The Committee should honor its half of the deal and then can't be criticized.  

Brian Kent suggested asking D.O.T. what they would like and/or do they care.  Charlene Janecek asked what D.O.T. has to follow.  Joplin noted this bridge is right in the middle of town and he thought D.O.T. would honor as much as the town requests if they can.  First Selectman Meehan noted the D.O.T. sent a letter six months ago asking for the town's decision.  Meehan noted this is currently on hold with D.O.T.

Chuck Mueller noted he would hold the line to 90 degrees for all reasons stated.  Joplin noted he didn't want the Committee to look vindictive.  Leslie Strauss noted this is good design.

First Selectman Meehan noted he didn't think the Town should be part of any unfriendly takes.  The property owners are making out quite well in getting two hollow caverns taken care of.

5.  Finalize Master Plan and Make Recommendation to Selectmen

Motion by Tiezzi, second by Strauss, to recommend to the Selectmen the drawings as presented and approved at the March 12, 2013 meeting with the following two modifications (see attached 3 drawings):


1) there be a sidewalk in a continuous manner connecting Deep River to


Main Street along Route 154 in keeping with the rest of Chester's 
sidewalksin the Master Plan.


2) the railing on the west side of the D.O.T. bridge on Main Street as it 


returns to the Johnson property located on the southwest corner of that 


intersection should be at a 90 degree angle.

Brief discussion followed.  It was agreed it should be a 90 degree angle rather than 80 degrees and this is for design reasons.  It was noted the proposal on the Jansen side is to go up to the right of way or property line and this committee is not recommending a taking.  If there is a taking, it would be for structural reasons that the Town does not have purview over. 

Voting in favor – Tiezzi, Strauss, Mueller, Divis, Janecek, Bisacky, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

It was noted once this is approved by the Board of Selectmen, the bridge part will be carved out and sent to D.O.T.  In the meantime, Joplin noted the Committee should go to Planning & Zoning to brief them on the Master Plan.  Perhaps that could happen at P&Z's May meeting or a special meeting in May.  Joplin will contact the P&Z Chair and determine when would be the best time to meet.  Once funding is secured, then the Committee goes back to P&Z for a Section 8-24 referral.  That will probably happen in September.  He noted if the Town doesn't vote for this or P&Z doesn't support it, funds probably will not be approved.  It was noted everyone on P&Z has to understand this is an overview.  First Selectman Meehan noted if there is no town meeting approval, the town doesn't apply for the grant.  

Tiezzi noted the D.O.T. will start to design with materials.  Bisacky noted the Town should be proactive and tell D.O.T. what it wants.  Meehan noted all that could be put in the letter to D.O.T.  Brian Kent noted TransSystems is designing the bridge and they should be on notice that we will provide them with details when they need it.  

6.  Discuss Strategy for Moving Forward in terms of Phasing and Funding

Phasing and Cost Estimates prepared by Kent & Frost were distributed.  Brian Kent reviewed Phases A, B and C.  

Phase A was discussed from the Main Street Bridge down to the crosswalk at Jacobson's office.  Mr. Bisacky noted Laurel Hill Cemetery parking lot should be included.  Mr. Kent noted the 3 antique lamps in the Cemetery are being replaced with newer ones on the far side of the driveway so as not to shine into the residences.  Chairman Joplin suggested they could be put on the other side near the houses with the back of the lights blacked out.  There was discussion regarding the Maple Street Parking Lot.  Mr. Kent noted that could be done prior to the Bridge.  Steven Tiezzi suggested doing Main Street from Jacobson's Office up to Route 154 as Phase 1 in order to get the granite pieces for the center of Town.  He indicated it could be 4 years before Main Street and the Maple Street parking lot get done.  Mr. Kent agreed with that and then there is some funding available.  Mr. Bisacky also agreed in going up to Route 154 as that would finish off the sewer project too.  Steven Tiezzi noted that would demonstrate to the appropriate funding agencies this is a serious plan.  

Leslie Strauss asked if signage could be added to the global picture as part of Phase A.  Mr. Kent replied certainly.

Al Bisacky suggested doing the little park (at the Fire House) across from the Library could be done up front to freshen up the approach to Town like doing up to Route 154 and the signs.  Trees could be planted to get them growing.  

Chairman Joplin noted if Phases B & C were completed, that would give 3 parking lots that are lit, striped, etc. which would be an enormous asset when Main Street is torn up for Phase A.  He wondered if additional funds would be available from D.O.T. with the bridge replacement for improving the Maple and Water Street Parking Lots.  Leslie Strauss asked if the 3 parking lots could be done with Phase A and that would pre-date the bridge.  The response was yes but work would have to start today.  

Al Bisacky noted if work started from the outside and got that done, there would be the incentive to get the rest done in the center of town.  

7.  Approval of Bills

Motion by Janecek, second by Bisacky, to approve invoice of Kent & Frost dated 4/9/2013 in the amount of $7,420.00.  Voting in favor – Janecek, Bisacky, Divis, Mueller, Strauss, Tiezzi, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

Motion by Bisacky, second by Mueller, to approve invoice of J. Brown Associates for secretarial services in the amount of $975.00.  Voting in favor – Bisacky, Mueller, Janecek, Tiezzi, Divis, Strauss, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

8.  Other Business – none.

9.  Next Meeting – April 23, 2013

It was decided the next step is to meet with Planning & Zoning to do an informal presentation of the Master Plan.  This could be done at either P&Z's regular meeting (May 9th) or a special meeting.  We'll leave that up to the P&Z Chairman.   It should be asked whether Brian Kent should do the presentation or just Committee members.  

A meeting of the Committee on April 23rd is probably not needed.  Members will be notified once a decision is made about the P&Z meeting.

3.  Approval of Minutes

Motion by Mueller, second by Tiezzi, to approve March 12, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Mueller, Tiezzi, Strauss, Bisacky, Joplin.  Opposed – none.  Abstained – Divis, Janecek.  Motion Carried.

Motion by Mueller, second by Bisacky, to approve March 19, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Mueller, Bisacky, Tiezzi, Divis, Janecek.  Opposed – none.  Abstained – Strauss, Joplin.  Motion Carried.

Motion by Strauss, second by Mueller, to approve March 26, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Strauss, Mueller, Bisacky, Tiezzi, Divis.  Opposed – none.  Abstained – Janecek, Joplin.  Motion Carried.

10.  Audience of Citizens

Christopher Moore and Virginia Carmany were present.  Mr. Moore asked if a sidewalk was really needed to Deep River.  He felt it would infringe on the road and was completely unnecessary.  Years ago there was an orange blinking light at that corner and the State took it down.  The Church uses the crosswalk.  He felt the existing sidewalks were fine. He was opposed to the new crosswalk.  

Virginia Carmany noted there are only two people that walk from Old Depot Road to the Church and that is Christopher Moore and Rob Miceli.  No one walks from the market across the War Memorial to the Church.  Chairman Joplin noted a suggestion was made to have a sidewalk from the doctor's office parking lot all the way down to the Deep River line.  Ms. Carmany noted she would be in favor of that.  She didn't think a sidewalk was necessary from a pedestrian standpoint on the other side of the road.  The War Memorial was an expensive project and that would have to be changed.  The only value of the sidewalk would be to the market.  Chuck Mueller noted the Committee will look in that area again in this context.  Joplin noted point well taken.  Tiezzi noted there was a conscious effort to make the town more favorable to pedestrians.  Chuck Mueller reiterated the Committee could take another look at this.  

11.  Adjournment

Motion by Mueller, second by Strauss, to adjourn at 8:35 PM.  Voting in favor – Mueller, Strauss, Bisacky, Tiezzi, Janecek, Divis, Joplin.  Opposed -  none.  Motion Carried.

Respectfully submitted,
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Judith R. Brown, Recording Secretary


